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Minutes of the West Acre Village Meeting  
  held at 6pm on 23rd of May 2022 at West Acre Village Hall
Present
Parish Councillors:  Cllr Eoghan Sheils (Chair), Cllr Ernest Heatley, Cllr Peter Wilson, Cllr Jeremy Cameron
Clerk:  David Williams
Apologies:  Cllr Ralph Sliwa 
Minutes of previous meeting.

The minutes from the previous village meeting were accepted as true record of the meeting proposed by Cllr Sheils and seconded by Cllr Heatley.

Village Reports.
The Chair read out his report attached at annex a to these minutes.
The Theatre gave a written report see attached at annex b
The War Gaming Club verbal report at annex c
The billiards club member gave a short verbal report but was not wanting it recorded.
The Carpet Bowls verbal report was read out report at annex d
The Chair agreed with the Clerk that there was a lot to read in the report from Cllr 
The Village Hall was to increase its hourly rate inline to take account of electricity increase.  There were more fitness classes up and running and all was going well  
Finance 
The community fund account £2150.80
The Business savings account £2503.15
Giving grand total as of the 23rd of May 2022 £ 4,653.95
Questions were raised and the Clerk stated these were budgeting questions and more appropriate to be asked at the budgeting Parish Council meeting.  As part of a question the Clerk was asked was, there sufficient funds for the coming months and the clerk replied that there was and should remain on target. 

Annex A 
Westacre Parish Council - Chair’s report for 2021-2022 

Parish Councillors 

The following people served on the council during this period:

Eoghan Sheils (chair) 

eoghan@sheilsflynn.com



Jeremy Cameron


jeremycameron@hotmail.co.uk

Ralph Sliwa



Ralph.sliwa@sky.com


Ernest Heatley 


eheatley@gmail.com

Peter Wilson



peter_s_wilson@mac.com
Lucy Birkbeck


lucybirkbeck@me.com
Officers: 

David Williams (Clerk & RFO)

(External Auditor) Pamela Bailey

Delegation of main Councillors responsibilities

Planning & Highways: Eoghan Sheils.

Roads:  Eoghan Sheils.

Theatre liaison, health/well-being & litter:  Jeremy Cameron.

Newsletter & website:  Ralph Sliwa

SAM – speed awareness camera: Ralph 

Parish Council Meetings

There have been 6 meetings during the past year. The PC would like to thank all those village groups and organisations who submitted written reports/resumés of their activity this year.

As always, I would like to take this opportunity to formally thank all residents and local/district councillors who regularly attend and participate in the parish council meetings.  The feedback and comments we receive gives us an important sense of purpose and direction without which our time spent as councillors would perhaps feel a lot less useful.  

Thank you also to the village hall committee for all their continuing work maintaining what now looks like a much-loved village hall - a great village focus!

Village Precept

Has increase to £750 to 1500

The rise in the precept was seen as an increase in resource to the essential Clerk/RFO roles - to assist the Parish Council with projects and future representation for residents. This in effect allows the establishment of an independent organisational structure for the Parish Council securing the longer-term ability of the Parish Council to represent residents/village interests/organisations. 

Throughout the Year

Thankyou past RFO (Henry)

Welcome to David

Goodbye Serina/Paul

With the ending of Serina’s & Pauls tenancy at The Stag the PC has sought to facilitate a dialogue between the estate and village with regard to the future of the Stag as a valued focus to village life.  We hope that these avenues of communication will remain open as the estate develops its future plans in more detail and the PC will continue to advocate for the pub as a focus of local village life.

Thankyou to Jeremy in particular who has been a strong voice on behalf of Paul and Serina over the past few months.

The PC did write to Serina and Paul in order to formally acknowledge their long service to this community over many years - through thick and thin (including the pandemic) – we have wished them all the best for the future and sincerely hope that all our paths cross again in the future.

Highway matters

We have continued to receive ongoing feedback from residents expressing concern with regard to Highway matters – and in particular recently sandy lane.  The parish council continues to maintain a schedule of defects document recording visually all the various issues.

In relation to Sandy Lane Ernest ‘requested’ repairs on behalf of residents and that these have been partially completed. If people generally feel that the road is still in poor condition, then we can submit a further request which is slightly more strongly worded.

The PC has had less success to date in arranging a further meeting with NCC highways in order to review the poor condition of highway infrastructure at Mill Ford (which is still a maintained highway) and Fullers Lane (now an unmaintained highway) The parish council will continue to make it a priority to maintain pressure on NCC highways to adequately respond to these outstanding issues (Andrew Wallace).

We will also continue to liaise with the Highways Rangers in an effort to keep West Acre’s paths and roads as clean and tidy as possible.   

Planning matters – Abbey Barns 

Following representations from residents concerned with regard to development @ Abbey Cllr Jim Moriarty arranged a meeting between the PC and Borough Council Planning team. - In summary we discussed a wide range of issues including;

•
Traffic – 

•
Noise generated by visitors 

•
Noise from music played by the brewery 

•
Opening hours?

•
Beer garden/Tap days with food stalls 

•
Parking overspill -   

•
Cumulative impact of this and other developments now and in the future – how will this be managed in planning policy terms?

The Borough Council Planning team offered reassurance that all planning applications in West Acre would be review comprehensively against prevailing planning policy and consultation feedback. The planning team said that the scale of proposals would be judged against the size and nature of the village, and also that there was a promise cumulative effects of proposals would be taken into consideration – within the constraints of planning law.

The PC would therefore urge all residents to take an interested in planning matters and not to hesitate to comment directly to the relevant planning officers as it’s often the only way officers can be made aware of any potential problems.

(For example, in relation to the Cookery School, as we reported previously, because of local comments (residents and PC) the borough council requested a noise impact assessment to be carried out.  As a result of which it has been found that noise levels from the cookery school extractors and brewery shed are too high and will require further attenuation)

The planning team are currently considering the impact of extending the art galleries opening hours and also the location of the containers next to the Brewery. 

Through freedom of information request the PC has obtained details of the Breweries breach of consent to discharge.  Held now as record only - these matters have now been fully resolved to the EA’s satisfaction.
Re wilding & farm diversification generally

As previously reported the estate continues to progress with the exciting opportunities to enhance wildlife and conservation.

Whilst naturally very supportive of this important project the parish council continues to request and arrange updates from the estate. In particular the PC will continue to monitor both the positive and negative impacts that residents raise with us.  

As a result, the PC recently arranged a panel discussion between residents and IDB, HE and Rivers trust.  It was a well-attended event in which residents were able to speak directly to the key organisations controlling key policies in relation to our local countryside and river and how the estates rewilding/nature reconnection project is impacting generally

This was an informative meeting with a positive atmosphere enabling some open exchanges of view but some questions remain unanswered, so the PC is minded to arrange some follow up events such as;

•
A village walk – guided by NE & estate to further illustrate the landscape changes in and around the village allow us all to better understand current progress

•
A River Restoration talk by Charles Rangeley Wilson – Charles is a chalk river restoration specialist, and he designed the realignments of the river Nar

… if it was felt there was local village interest?

Website & Newsletter

Many thanks as always to Ralph for his hard work in making sure the parish website continues to run well and for producing the regular newsletter.  Ralph is always keen to hear from residents regarding any topics, issues or stories they would like to see covered.

Finally 

As always, I would like to thank all the councillors for their continuing support of West Acre. 

We will be seeking residents’ views and of course we are very keen to hear for anyone who would like to get involved directly with the PC. 

Eoghan Sheils

Chair

May 2022
Annex b
Theatre Report as discussed extract from email 16.05.2022
Like all organisations, Westacre Theatre has been hit by rising energy costs.  Our new electricity contract from 1 June 2022 rises from £2,600 per annum to £7,560 per annum which directly affects the slim profit margin the theatre managed to achieve each year pre-lockdown.  Thanks to furlough, the Arts Council’s Emergency Support Grant, followed by a further generous capital and revenue Cultural Recovery Fund grant, the theatre is again secure financially.  New artistic directors have given the theatre fresh impetus and we are confident of the theatre’s long-term success.

To offset this substantial rise in the theatre’s energy cost, combined with becoming more environmentally sustainable (the theatre already has two air sourced heat pumps) as the first step, it is proposed to install a 12-kw roof mounted photovoltaic grid tied system of 30 panels on the south/southwest facing roof of the theatre’s ‘new’ extension, known the Shed, at a net cost of £10,630.   Not wishing to deplete its capital reserves, we are intending to put in a bid to the Borough Council’s CIL grant fund –Community and Local Projects - at the next round in July 2022 and to approach other possible funders.

Paragraph 5.02 of the fund’s T&Cs calls for ‘Project applications must be made in liaison with Parish/Town Councils...’  I am therefore contacting West Acre Parish Council to request, please, for the Council’s written confirmation of support for the theatre’s bid.  Should Cllrs agree, please e-mail a brief statement to this effect to me.  The Council’s support will be much appreciated.

I understand the Borough’s CIL fund was oversubscribed in the last round of bids but we feel we should try nevertheless!  

May I also draw your attention to the summer programme of events at the theatre which can be viewed online or in the printed brochure.  There are plenty of events to attract all ages!

Martin Hickey

Director & Trustee – Westacre Theatre
Annex c 
War Gaming Club

The war gaming club had as of January 22 came from Narborough Community Centre, currently have thirty members. Are incredibly happy with the facilities. The youngest member is 22 and eldest 50+ The games are based on fantasy ideas not on actual war scenarios.
Annex d
Carpet Bowls Club

After Covid restrictions made it almost impossible to play and we waited on 20 July 2021 eight members came together to start up again. The club had lost three members on of which was Betty Lily who was known as windmill Betty on the circuit for the way her arm swung whilst bowling. On the 27/03/22 a team travelled to Wiggenhall to play in the final of the Mayors Cup and they won 44-4 beating Wiggenhall and coming home with the trophy which is in the village hall.  We now have 22 members and going strong.
Belinda Bush

Annex e 
NCC AGM 10th May 2022

The County voted to oppose any new incinerator on borders of West Norfolk and Fenland. In seconding the vote Cllr Stuart Dark, leader of the Kings Lynn and West Norfolk Borough Council praised the efforts of independent Councillor Alexandra Kemp and Green Borough Councillor Michael DeWhalley.

The Council again refused to declare a Climate Emergency. Some councillors looked uncomfortable voting against something they had recently voted ‘For’ at their Borough Councils.

There was only one change in the cabinet. King Canute turned down the job of Environment portfolio holder. There is one woman on the cabinet – again.

The government is considering ending charges for taking DIY waste to the local recycling centre, so watch this space.

 SIBELCO

Liaison meeting at the end of the month. No sign yet of the new Minerals and Waste Policy. Met with Rights of Way Officer and walked much of the Grandcourt area and he has written to Sibelco listing concerns.

 Platinum Jubilee information for your Parish

 I have received a few enquiries for links to help with information to share with your Parish council meetings.

https://platinumjubilee.gov.uk/get-involved-with-the-platinum-jubilee/

Highways - To recognise the Platinum Jubilee, NCC has agreed a further reduction in the usual Parish fee to reflect the year and will be charging a reduced fee of £22 as it is 2022.  An application form can be found on NCC’s website here under the section “Carnivals, sporting events and other celebrations”.

For signage and road closures you will need to contact your individual highways area offices please. Highways development management officer areas map.pdf who will be able to advise you.

The Norfolk Cost of Living Support Scheme

What is the Norfolk Cost of Living Support Scheme?

It is a £7.7m package of hardship support offering increased flexibility and choice in the way a broader range of households can access help.

The council is topping up £6.7m of Government funding from the Household Support Fund with a further £1m to create the scheme to help households struggling to pay for food, , energy and water bills, and other essentials. 

Why is it different to the hardship help we have been offering to date?

Previously the focus of our support has been on helping those facing hardship as the economy recovers from the pandemic and providing a bridge between the end of furlough and the Universal Credit top-up. 

Now the main challenge we face is the spiralling cost of living crisis which is hitting a far wider number of households hard who cannot increase their income through employment.

So, over the last month, we have reassessed the way we offer support and created this flexible and broad-based scheme using best practice from the hardship support we’ve been providing over the last year and following the Government guidance of aiming our support at a broader range of people including families, older people, and other vulnerable households.

What else are we doing?

To ensure part of the support the council is offering is sustainable for the longer term, in addition to the £7.7 million Cost of Living Support Scheme, we are also investing a further £225,000 capital into our partnership with the Norfolk Community Foundation Nourish Norfolk food hub offer, bringing the total investment over the last year to £500,000.  

How will the £7.7 million be spent?

•
Cost of living vouchers

£3.6m to support families with seven monthly cost of living vouchers for children eligible for means-tested free school meals. The payments will total £120 per child over the seven months of the scheme and will be in the form of supermarket vouchers which can be spent on food, clothing (in larger supermarkets), and other household essentials. The vouchers will be paid from April (backdated) up to and including October. Payments will be £15 per child per month, with a £30 enhanced payment for August, recognising the increased pressures families face over the summer holiday.

This approach gives families flexibility and choice by allowing them to budget monthly and offset vouchers against other financial pressures on their household bills and activities. It also means families will have payments during and outside school holidays with the option of saving them to use only in the school holidays if they prefer.
•
NAS

£1m allocated to the council’s Norfolk Assistance Scheme (NAS) to support families in hardship, where there isn’t eligibility for free school meals. This support is available to families with very young children, young carers, and families caring for children with disabilities, many of whom may be facing significantly higher energy bills 

•
Vouchers and cash for older people

£2.2m, a third of the Government funding, to support those aged 65 or over by providing cash and voucher awards through the voluntary sector and other partners such district, borough and city council, including a specific collaboration with Anglian Water, as well as support through NAS. The work with Anglian Water will support customers aged 65 or over who are on Anglian Water’s social tariffs, because they are in financial difficulty, providing a package of support to reduce and prevent debt.  The Norfolk Assistance Scheme will also have specific provision of £900k for this group.

•
Funding for district, borough and city councils

£840,000 to support others in need, including funding for district, borough and city councils to meet immediate housing concerns. This part of the scheme will also mean that voluntary sector agencies can refer those they are working with to the council for support.  As with the other two groups, specific provision, totalling £500k has been made within the Norfolk Assistance scheme.

11 May 2022 

Norfolk County Council to help schools extend ‘warm welcome’ to Ukrainian refugees as they begin to provide support. 

Norfolk County Council is providing an extensive package of support to help schools to welcome children fleeing the war in Ukraine.

The council is supplying schools across the county with much needed provisions so that educational resources and places of sanctuary can be given to child refugees.

This includes. 

•
Funding towards laptops, bi-lingual resources, extra tutoring and a range of English as an Additional Language resources

•
Opportunities for teachers to access trauma informed workshops to help understand the experiences and support children may need.

•
Language support training, guidance and strategies and free translation services

•
Guidance and support to help schools discuss the conflict in Ukraine

•
NCC’s fully funded Young Interpreters’ Scheme 

The council will adapt and evolve what’s on offer as more information about children’s needs emerges.

Recreation Road Infant School in Norwich are one of the establishments who have welcomed their first pupil. They were recently awarded ‘School of Sanctuary’ status, a national network of over 300 primary and secondary schools all committed to creating a culture of welcome and inclusion for refugees and people seeking asylum.

Michael Bunting, Head Teacher at Recreation Road Infant School said, “Our community is delighted to welcome our first arrival from Ukraine. We have organised a tour of the school and their classmates have been keen to be part of a buddying system, aimed at providing support and reassurance throughout the day. The class have also made some thoughtful changes – for example, they’ve translated the class’s visual timetable into Ukrainian.  

Norfolk County Council have helped tremendously with our preparation, and staff have been able to access useful training and will have ongoing specialist support.

The school’s been given some additional funding to support our new arrival’s learning which we’ll be using to fund an iPad with language support apps and special translation pens. These will help our new pupil access learning more easily. We hope that she’ll fulfil her potential, alongside making new friends”.

More information about the Homes for Ukraine scheme in Norfolk is available at www.norfolk.gov.uk/ukraine. There are specific pages to help those arriving, information and advice for hosts and details of face-to-face Community Help events.

Herewith my Borough Council report.

New Bin Rounds

The new bin rounds have started. The idea is to make them more even and save fuel. It was not ideal that I, as your Borough Councillor, was given incorrect information on the whether the days of collection would change. It would appear the Borough only found out itself by looking on Serco's website. Hardly an auspicious start and speaks volumes for any contract we might have signed.

Jubilee Coins

The Borough has funded the issuing of 'Jubilee Coins' to be distributed to all primary school children. The mayor will be visiting schools to hand out the coins and I have been asked to visit schools in Flitcham and West Acre. The coins will also be available for sale.

New Mayor

The new Mayor was elected earlier this week - Cllr Lesley Bambridge.

£150 energy rebate payments are now being made to council taxpayers who pay by direct debit. People should start to see the money arriving in their bank account from Monday 16 May onwards.

Payments are being made in batches and it will take a few weeks to process all the payments.  Residents should note that it may take a couple of days from the payment being made to the funds clearing in their accounts. 

We, like many other district and borough councils, have needed to introduce and test new software.  We have created additional support to assist with administering this scheme to ensure that people get the payment as soon as possible.  The final testing has been completed and payments are now being made. 

Next week, a form for those who do not pay by direct debit, will be available to complete online.

CIL

New arrangements are being agreed for future CIL funding applications as the last round was very oversubscribed. More details will follow once agreed by Council.

Planning

Continued staffing issues means the department is not working to the satisfaction of the council but I am pushing for greater communication with those who report breaches of planning conditions as the current policy is not to keep such residents informed of progress of investigations. We are a 'computer says NO' council.

Local Plan

The Local Plan is with examiners, and they will initially write with questions before a formal hearing. I question as to why we bother as the planning committee takes no notice of whether something is against the Local Plan, particularly if it involves an application from a current or previous conservative councillor. Corrupt, I couldn't possibly comment.

 Cllr J Moriarty Norfolk County & KL&WN Borough Councils.
Meeting Closed at 06:45pm
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